
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT:  
 

A regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council was held on Thursday, February 2, 2023, at 7:00 p.m., in the Council 
Chambers of City Hall. The following individuals were in attendance (GTM – GoToMeeting).  To participate in a City 

Council meeting participants were invited to contact us at 304-472-1651 for the GoToMeeting link/access. 
 

 
Mayor       Robbie Skinner    Present  
City Recorder      Randy Sanders    Present  
Council Member      Pam Bucklew    Present - GTM 
Council Member      David McCauley    Present  
Council Member      Jack Reger    Absent 
Council Member      CJ Rylands    Present 
Council Member      David Thomas    Absent 
Assistant Recorder & Director of Finance   Amberle Jenkins    Present  
City Attorney      Tom O’Neill    Present  
Buckhannon Fire Department Chief    JB Kimble    Present  
Director of Public Works     Jerry Arnold    Absent 
Channel 3      Rodney Irvin    Present 
MyBuckhannon.com     Katie Kuba    Present 
MyBuckhannon.com     Beth Broschart    Present  
WV News     Jonathan W   Present 
 

Guests: Kaylie Brinkman, Sadie Nicholas-WVWC; Catherine Norko- Charles W. Gibson Public Library; Brian Ingelson-
World Association of Marching Show Bands, Jim Valenson, Haley Gompers-WAMSB, Hoyt Kimble, Megan Kimble, Michelle 
Dea, Donna Broslawsky, Laura Meadows-UCCVB, Eli Baxa, Scott Baxa, Pam Fabbricatore, Tammy Reger-UCCOC, Kimberly 
Farry, Kathy Jenkins, Lynn Green, Laura Brugnoli, Mackenzie Michael, Amanda Beale; Members of the Buckhannon Fire 
Department. 

City Council of Buckhannon – 7:00 pm in Council Chambers 
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, February 2, 2023  

 
  A.    Call to Order 

               A.1   Moment of Silence 
               A.2   Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 

 
    B.   Recognized Guests 
             B.1   Brian Ingelson-World Association of Marching Show Bands International Coordinator for the USA 
             B.2   Firefighter Recognition Presentation 
             B.3   Kaylie Brinckman- West Virginia Wesleyan College Student Senate Representative 
 
    C.   Department & Board Report 
            C.1   Fire Chief- JB Kimble       
            C.2   Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold  
            C.3   Finance Director- Amberle Jenkins   

        C.4   City Attorney- Tom O’Neill    
 
D.   Correspondence & Information     

            D.1   FOIA Request from WV Open the Books for Employee Information 
            D.2   Report of Cat & Dog Activity –Upshur County Commission-December 2022 
            D.3   Resolution -Upshur County Convention & Visitors Bureau 
            D.4   Notice of Advertisement & Bid Package-COB Colonial Arts Center Theatre Seating Installation Project Contact A & B 
                         
   E.   Consent Agenda  
           E.1   Approval of Minutes -Regular Meeting 01/05/23, 01/19/23 
           E.2   Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
           E.3   Approval of Payment of the Bills 
           E.4   Accept Resignations from the Buckhannon Planning Commission 
                    
   F.    Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
           F.1   Approval outside Entity Funding Request- ART26201 
           F.2   Request to Set Meeting Dates for the General Fund Budget Session 
           F.3   Recommendation from the Colonial Arts Center Board to Direct City Attorney to draft Agreement to Partner with a 
                   Local 501(c)(3) Organization to Accept Donations on behalf of the CAC 
           F.4   Management of The Event Center at Brushy For 
           F.5   Public Survey for Emergency Services Study 

 
  G.   Comments and Announcements 
           G.1   Pamela Bucklew 
           G.2   David McCauley  
           G.3   Jack Reger 
           G.4   David Thomas 
           G.5   CJ Rylands 
           G.6   Randall Sanders  

 
  H.     Mayor’s Comments and Announcements   

 
  I.     Adjournment 



 
Posted 01/30/2023      

 
A.  Call to Order: Mayor Robbie Skinner called the regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council for 

February 2, 2023 to order and asked that we remember Councilperson Jack Reger who is ill, 
Councilperson Dave Thomas with travel mercies, and community member Betty Heavner, who we lost 
this week.  The Mayor then asked all to join him in a Moment of Silence and the Pledge to the Flag of 
the United States of America. 
 

  B.      Recognized Guests: 
B.1   Brian Ingelson-World Association of Marching Show Bands International Coordinator for 
the USA: City Recorder Sanders welcomed Brian Ingelson and gave these introductory remarks.  Brian 
Ingelson, Emeritus Director of Bands at Palm Springs High School, is an educator, conductor, producer, 
director and international adjudicator, clinician and judge. In 2013, the Palm Springs High School band 
was selected from more than 2,800 groups across the United States to perform at the 47th Inaugural 
Parade in Washington DC for President Obama. His jazz bands have performed in concert with Barry 
Manilow, Max Weinberg, Carol Channing, and Suzanne Somers.  In 2017 he led the organizing team to 
host the WAMSB World Championships in Palm Springs, California.   Mr. Ingelson is now a sanctioned 
judge of the World Association of Marching Show Bands (WAMSB) and has judged for National, Regional 
and World Championships in Canada, Germany, Spain, Britain, Colombia, Malaysia, and Indonesia.  He 
also serves as the World Association of Marching Show Bands International Coordinator for the USA. 
 
Mr. Ingelson spoke on the history of WAMSB and congratulated Buckhannon as being sanctioned the 
host for 2023 on behalf of Palm Springs and WAMSB.  Mr. Sanders thanked Mr. Ingelson and 
specifically thanked a few community members for their work on WAMSB including Alisa Lively, 
Amberle Jenkins, Barbara Hinkle, Laura Meadows, Brad Kellison, Jim Valenson, and Haley Gompers.  
He also thanks the many additional committee members and sponsors and mentioned that there was 
still a need for volunteers.   

 
            B.2   Firefighter Recognition Presentation: Mayor Skinner recognized Chief JB Kimble who 

announced that Maria Potter and Shane Jenkins had finished their probationary periods and are now 
official BFD Firefighters.  He also announced that John Brugnoli has met all requirements to become a 
Lieutenant.  Family members assisted with the traditional pinning of the appropriate badges and/or 
marking to each.  

 
Chief Kimble also presented recognition to Firefighters Captain Joey Baxa, Captain Linn Baxa, Captain 
Brian Elmore, Lt. John Brugnoli, Firefighters Shane Jenkins, Steve Michaels, Maggie Petitto, Maria 
Potter, Volunteer BVFD Captain Glen Davis and Volunteer Firefighter Justin Boggs for their incredible 
work and bravery at the Pocahontas Street fire. Firefighter First Class Ethan Smith and Volunteer 
Firefighter Hunter Wilfong were also recognized for their work during a rescue operation in November 
where a life was saved and a member of the team was injured. He stated that he is proud of this team.  
 
Chief Kimble also presented the Mayor and City Council a gift for their support of the Fire Department 
and the training they sponsor.  Captain Brian Elmore also voiced his appreciation to the Mayor and 
City Council.  

 
           After a short recess following the Firefighter Recognition Presentation, the City Council returned to 

regular session.   
 

           B.3   Kaylie Brinckman- West Virginia Wesleyan College Student Senate Representative: Sadie 
Nichols, previous WVWC Student Senate Representative, introduced the new Student Senate 
Representative, Kaylie Brinckman, who is a freshman exercise science major from Clendenin, West 
Virginia and the new Alumni and Community Relations Chair for Student Senate, a Service Scholar, and 
a member of the lead youth security team.  Ms. Brinckman provided these WVWC updates and 
announcements to City Council. 

Service Events  

 WVWC hosted a Special Needs Prom on Saturday, January 28th.  Wesleyan students, alumnae, and 
community member came together to offer dresses, makeup and hair appointments, and snacks in 
addition to the event itself.  We are also looking forward to being involved in the upcoming Polar 
Plunge on February 11th hosted by Special Olympics. Registration for that event opens at 12:30, 
costume contest at 1:30 and plunge at 2:00!! Our own President, Sadie Nichols will be plunging!!! 
 

 The WE LEAD Poverty Reduction team shared unknown facts about Buckhannon and Upshur County 
during the lunch hour on January 30th.  We believe that in order to truly live in the greater community 



of Buckhannon, we have to best understand the strengths and challenges our community faces.  
 

 The WE LEAD Youth Security team is preparing to dig into the community by meeting with the 
Buckhannon-Upshur Middle School counselors to see how the college can be better partners.  
 

 We are currently collecting plastic bags for a sustainability project where students will make “plastic 
yarn”.  In addition, we will be donating bags to the Really Really Free Market meals offered two 
Saturdays of the month.  Wesleyan students have been regularly volunteering with the meals and the 
Free Meals Appalachia organization.  
 

 We hosted a Red Cross Blood Drive on campus today 
 

 Students are partnering with Upshur County Trails to support a few trail maintenance days this 
semester.  The first one is set for Saturday, February 4th.  
 

 Students will be assisting with the Livestock Association Elimination Dinner on February 18th.  
 

 Student athletes will come together in celebration of Division II Day on February 22nd to package 
Easter Eggs for all the children served by Upshur County Head Start. 
 

 Our men’s and women’s basketball teams will be volunteering and hosting a Special Olympics regional 
basketball tournament on Feb 12 
 

 February 25th, the college will be hosting its annual Orange and Black Day, a premiere recruitment 
event of accepted students.  We expect over 100 students and their families to attend to experience the 
campus culture, many spending the night in town. 

C.     Department & Board Reports: 
C.1   Fire Chief- JB Kimble:  Mayor Skinner recognized Chief Kimble for his monthly report.  Chief Kimble 

reported that the Department has been a part of the Incident Action Plan development for the World 
Association of Marching Show Bands event in July and they plan on using the WV Strawberry Festival 
as the first event to implement it.  The Country Roads Fire Expo had a good turnout and was a good 
program.  There is upcoming training for Fire Fighter II available county wide.  On February 22nd BFD 
will host a free Fire Fighter I Class at the fire department.  Due to a grant, all paid and volunteer fire 
fighters were able to get dress uniforms, which there were wearing at tonight’s meeting.  City Recorder 
Sanders congratulated the department on their achievements.  Councilperson Rylands encouraged the 
department to continue with retention, to think beyond city limits into the county, and said that he 
appreciated the leadership in the department.  Councilperson McCauley questioned the empirical data 
that showed what percentage of calls were for city and what was for county assistance.  What “bang for 
the buck” do we get for financing the BFD?  Chief Kimble reported that $25,000 comes from the county 
fire fee.  Mr. McCauley stated that he felt we would be getting more calls on Corridor H when that is 
completed.  We will need to crunch the numbers to fund BFD equitably.   Here is the activities report 
submitted by Chief Kimble:  

 

 



 
 

C.2   Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold:  Mr. Arnold was absent so Mayor Skinner present his 
report, which appears below.   
  

Buckhannon City Council -Public Works Director Report 
February 2, 2023 

Jerry Arnold 
Director:  

 Brad Hawkins and I have been working on razing the houses on Victoria St. for the UCBOE. We are 
about 85% completed on the project. 

 I attended the online auction for the Peterstown Middle School yesterday evening. We were not 
successful in securing any of the gymnasium equipment but did purchase some metal storage cabinets 
for Street Department, stainless steel table and menu board for SYCC, and some classroom furnishings 
for the CAC. 

 Our Entry Level Driver Training is going very well. I have administered several unit tests since our 
program orientation on January 17th with about a 90% pass rate. 

 The fence for the Police Departments impound lot has been installed at the Mud Lick Facility and we 
will be moving the storage container from Factory Street out there next week.  

 The cameras have been installed at N. Buckhannon Park, Main St., and the new impound lot on Mud 
Lick. We are waiting on Lynx to program them. 

Street: 
 One concrete crew have been working on the Gateway West Project and the second crew are pouring 

the walls for our salt storage bins. 
 We will begin the installation of the Madison Street Lot electrical service next week. 

Sewer: 
 Nothing new to report. 

 
Water: 

 Nothing new to report. 

Waste:  
 We have hired 2-employees and they are doing good. 
 Waste Collection will be conducting an audit of our commercial customers this month. 

Engineering: 
 Tennerton Booster Station – The bid openings for both contracts were held on January 11, 2023 at 

1:00 PM.  The Apparent Low Bidder for Contract A was Pro Contracting with a bid of $271,000.00.  The 
Apparent Low Bidder for Contract B was Pro Contracting with a bid of $275,000.00.  A decision will be 
made at next week’s Water Board Meeting on awarding the contracts. 
 
Councilperson Rylands questioned if bids were in line with our original idea.   Mayor Skinner referred 
him to City Engineer for clarification. 
 
 
C.3   Finance Director- Amberle Jenkins:  Mayor Skinner recognized Amberle Jenkins who provided 
the following information and report on the Stockert Youth & Community Center multi-purpose 
building:  We are working on the USDA grant.  Councilperson McCauley questioned if we will break 
ground on the new SYCC building in 2023.  She also stated it will be six months before we receive 
anything.  This is a long process and will necessitate public forums.   
 
She also provided the following financial report and information: 
 



  

 
 



 

 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 
 

 
 

C.4   City Attorney- Tom O’Neill- Mr. O’Neill has deferred his comments to Strategic Issues for Discussion 
and/or Vote. 
 

    D.  Correspondence & Information:  
    D.1   FOIA Request from WV Open the Books for Employee Information 



 
 

           D.2   Report of Cat & Dog Activity –Upshur County Commission-December 2022 
                                                                                          

 Cats brought in by City Trapper    0         
 Cats brought in by Animal Control Officer   0                             
 Cats brought in by County Residents               32                           
  Dogs brought by Animal Control Officer              15                               

 
 
           D.3   Resolution-Upshur County Convention & Visitors Bureau- The UCCVB Board of Directors 

Relinquish the management role of the Event Center at Brushy Fork. 
 

 
 



          D.4 Notice of Advertisement & Bid Package-COB Colonial Arts Center Theatre Seating 
Installation Project Contact A & B 

 
 

ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS 

CITY OF BUCKHANNON 
COLONIAL ARTS CENTER 

THEATRE SEATING INSTALLATION PROJECTS 
CONTRACT A AND CONTRACT B 

Sealed Bids for the Colonial Arts Center (CAC) new theater seating shall be received by the City of Buckhannon, 
located at 70 East Main Street, Buckhannon, West Virginia  26201, until February 22, 2023 at 1:00 PM EST, at 
which time all bids which have been submitted in accordance with the conditions of this project will be publicly 
opened and read aloud. 

The Project consists of furnishing all labor, materials & equipment and performing all work set forth in the 
Advertisement for Bids, Information for Bidders, the Official Bid Form, the technical specifications and drawings 
and all addenda issued prior to receipt of Bids. 

The Work to be bid upon is generally described as follows:  Purchase & installation of (81) fixed seats, including 
seat supports, custom shims and all necessary appurtenances in the balcony area of the CAC and the purchase & 
installation  of two (2) wall-attached, power operated telescoping platform systems (each platform system will 
contain a minimum of (62) chairs (for a total of (124) chairs), power cords, platform electric connections and all 
necessary appurtenances to make the telescoping platform systems operational. 

The Issuing Office for the Bidding Documents is the City of Buckhannon, located at 70 East Main Street, 
Buckhannon, West Virginia 26201.  Call 304-472-1651, extension 1006 to obtain the necessary Bidding Documents.  
Bidding Documents will be released upon request for an electronic PDF set.   

The Owner shall be responsible for full or partial sets of Bidding Documents, including addenda, if any, obtained 
from sources other than the City Engineer or City Hall. 

Bids will be opened using a two-envelope bidding system as outlined in the contract documents.  Bid security shall 
be furnished in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders.  Evidence of a current and valid West Virginia 
Contractor’s License, a Certification of Equal Employment Opportunity, a Certification of Non-segregated 
Facilities, a Drug Free Workplace Conformance Affidavit, and a West Virginia Jobs Act Compliance Certification is 
required.  Bids received after the scheduled closing time for the reception of bids will be returned unopened to the 
bidders.   

All interested companies should contact Jerry L. Arnold (Director of Public Works for the City of Buckhannon 
(304-472-1651, extension 1001) for additional project information.  All clarifications, questions or comments 
regarding the contracts must be submitted in writing and either mailed, faxed or emailed to the address below.  No 
clarifications and questions will be accepted after 12:00 PM EST on February 8, 2023.   
 
Sealed bids should be clearly labeled on both the envelopes required for the Bid as “CAC Theatre Seating Bid”.  The 
separate inner envelope, which will contain the Official Bid Form only shall be sealed and be inserted in a separate 
“outer” envelope and may be either hand-delivered or mailed to the following address: 
 

Mr. Jerry L. Arnold, Director of Public Works 
City of Buckhannon 
70 East Main Street 
Buckhannon, WV  26201 
 

The City reserves the right to reject any and all bids, to award the Project to a Bidder other than the low Bidder and 
to waive any informality in bidding.  The City reserves the right to reject any and all bids that are not in the best 
interest of the City.  In addition, the City also reserves the right to terminate the Work at any time due to 
noncompliance with the City of Buckhannon and/or the Water Department’s expectations and requirements. 

Honorable Robert N. Skinner, III, Mayor 
City of Buckhannon 

END OF ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS 
 

Publish Dates RD & Gazette  01/25/23; 02/01/23 
 
                         
  E.    Consent Agenda  
          E.1   Approval of Minutes -Regular Meeting 01/05/23.  We do not have minutes for 01/19/23 
          E.2   Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 



 

 Permit Fee Report #75764 - #75777 
 

 

01/19/2023 - 02/01/2023 
 

Per
mit 
# 

Applica
nt 

Name 

Applica
nt 

Address 

Primary Contractor Descript
ion 

Project 
Cost 

Fee 
Amou

nt 

Electri
cal 

Proper
ty 

Type 

Asbesto
s 

Inspecti
on 

Zoning 
Appro

val 
Date 

Histori
c 

Prope
rty 

Floo
d 

Zon
e 

Are
a 

Flood 
Zone 

/Elevati
on 

Certific
ate 

FEMA 
Access
ory Use 

Group: Commercial-Industrial (nonresidential) 

7577
5 

Diversifi
ed 
Assessm
ent & 
Therapy 
Services 

2 
Traders 
Alley 

CASEY EARL'S LLC Window 
& Door 
Decal 
Signage 

553.62 15.00   1/18/20
23 

No Zon
e AE 

Yes- 
Elevation 
Cert. Not 
Required 

 

7577
0 

St 
Joseph 
Hospital 

1 Amalia 
Drive 

H E Neumann Company Sanitary 
Drain 
Replacem
ent 

19,442.0
0 

165.26    No  No  

7577
1 

DONUT 
STOP  

51 N 
LOCUST 

THE SIGN GUY  SIGNAGE.  
4FT BY 
8FT-2 
NEW 
READER 
BOARDS 
SAME 
SIZE AS 
EXISTING
.  2FT H 
BY 10FT 
W 
PANFACE 
ACRYLIC 

5,000.00 47.50  No 1/25/20
23 

No Zon
e AE 

No No 

7576
8 

UCC Day 
Report 
Center 

85 W 
Main St 

SUPERIOR 
ENVIRONMENTAL/CONT
RACTOR 

Partial 
Re-Roof 
Upper 
Section 

14,000.0
0 

119.00  Yes -If 
yes 
attach 
report 

 Yes  Zon
e AE 

Yes- 
Elevation 
Cert. Not 
Required 

 

7576
9 

VFW 12 S 
KANAWH
A 

LEIGH ENTERPRISES LLC TEAR 
DOWN 
OF 
WOOD 
PANEL 
AND 
INSULATI
ON AND 
REPLACE 

5,000.00 47.50  No  Yes  N/A No No 

7576
4 

Elks 
Lodge 
#1736 

47 N 
Kanawha 
St 

 Kitchen 
Remodel 

2,500.00 23.75    Yes  N/A No  

     46,495.
62 

418.0
1 

       

Group Total: 6 

Group: Demolition 

7577
7 

Sheri 
Walton 

19 
Second 
St 

SUPERIOR 
ENVIRONMENTAL/ASBES
TOS 

Razing 
Burnt 
Garage 

0.00 20.00  Yes -If 
yes 
attach 
report 

 No N/A No  

     0.00 20.00        

Group Total: 1 

Group: No Charge 

7576
6 

WVWC Meade 
St-Agnes 
Howard 
Hall 

 Concrete 
Pad for 
Fire 
Emergenc
y Access 
( two 
parking 
spaces 
yellow 
zone) 

0.00 0.00   1/20/20
23 

Yes  N/A No  

     0.00 0.00        

Group Total: 1 

Group: Residential (non-commercial) 

7577
6 

A. 
Andrews 

4 
Willowbr
ook St 

DOUBLE A 
CONSTRUCTION 

4' Chain 
Link 
Fence  

4,500.00 49.50   1/25/20
23 

No N/A No  

7577
4 

Soran 
Jenkins 

8 Reger 
Ave 

Magill Enterprises Re-Roof 7,600.00 83.60  Yes -If 
yes 

 No N/A No  



attach 
report 

7577
2 

Edith 
Bender 

215 
Camden 
Ave 

Crites Electric, Inc. Generator 
Install on 
Concrete 
Pad 
30"x52" 

8,159.00 89.75 B2 
Single 
Family 
Residen
tial (500 
sq ft) 

 1/25/20
23 

No N/A No  

     20,259.
00 

222.8
5 

       

Group Total: 3 

Group: Residential Electrical Fee 

7577
3 

Jake 
Carpente
r 

105 
Barbour 
St 

Alvin D. Suder Electrical 
Upgrade 

1,000.00 100.00 B2 
Single 
Family 
Residen
tial (500 
sq ft) 

  No N/A No  

7577
2 

Edith 
Bender 

215 
Camden 
Ave 

Crites Electric, Inc. Generator 
Install on 
Concrete 
Pad 
30"x52" 

8,159.00 100.00 B2 
Single 
Family 
Residen
tial (500 
sq ft) 

 1/25/20
23 

No N/A No  

7576
7 

ANDRE
W SHAY 

49 
ISLAND 

Junction Box Electric  ELECTRIC
AL 
UPGRADE 

1,900.00 100.00 B2 
Single 
Family 
Residen
tial (500 
sq ft) 

No 1/20/20
23 

Yes  N/A No No 

7576
5 

Karen 
Heck 

117 
Fayette 

Tygart Electric LLC Electrical 
Upgrade 
and 
Partial 
Rewire 

14,294.0
0 

100.00 B2 
Single 
Family 
Residen
tial (500 
sq ft) 

No  No N/A No No 

     25,353.
00 

400.0
0 

       

Group Total: 4 

Group: Zoning Application Fee 

7577
6 

A. 
Andrews 

4 
Willowbr
ook St 

DOUBLE A 
CONSTRUCTION 

4' Chain 
Link 
Fence  

4,500.00 20.00   1/25/20
23 

No N/A No  

7577
5 

Diversifi
ed 
Assessm
ent & 
Therapy 
Services 

2 
Traders 
Alley 

CASEY EARL'S LLC Window 
& Door 
Decal 
Signage 

553.62 20.00   1/18/20
23 

No Zon
e AE 

Yes- 
Elevation 
Cert. Not 
Required 

 

7577
2 

Edith 
Bender 

215 
Camden 
Ave 

Crites Electric, Inc. Generator 
Install on 
Concrete 
Pad 
30"x52" 

8,159.00 20.00 B2 
Single 
Family 
Residen
tial (500 
sq ft) 

 1/25/20
23 

No N/A No  

     13,212.
62 

60.00        

Group Total: 3 

     105,320
.24 

1,120.
86 

       

 

 
 
          E.3   Approval of Payment of the Bills 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 
            E.4 Accept Resignations from the Buckhannon Planning Commission: Sarah St. Clair and Rich 

Clemens resigned.  Mayor Skinner has asked two people if they would be willing to serve on this 
commission, but he has not received a response yet.  If anyone has any suggestions, please let him know.  

            
January 19, 2023 
  
To Whom It May Concern:  
This letter is to notify the Planning Commission and City Council, that effective immediately I have  made the 
difficult decision to resign my position on the Planning Commission. I’ve enjoyed my  time serving our 
community, but due to schedule conflicts and limited free time I feel unable to  continue my service. I 
appreciate your understanding and look forward to helping in the future.   
 
Respectfully,   
Sarah St. Clair 



 
January 31, 2023 

I need to resign from the Planning Commission as I am now a resident of Monongalia County and 
Morgantown. I would like to stay on the list for meeting notices as I will probably attend as I am still 
interested in their work. 

 Thanks, Rich Clemens 

 
 Motion by Rylands/McCauley to approve consent agenda.  Motion carries unanimously.  
         
            F. Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 

F.1   Approval outside Entity Funding Request- ART26201: A request for $2,000 to help with hosting 
artists.  Mr. Sanders said that there have been great shows with wonderful receptions and response to the 
shows, and that the artists are now ambassadors to Buckhannon.   

 
The Revenue Review Committee met on January 26, 2023 at 9:00 am 
 

 ART26201 Application: 

Motion Randall/Thomas to recommend to City Council to fund the request from ART26201 in the amount of 
$2,000.00 for fiscal year ending 6/30/23 and to consider the amount requested $7,000.00 for the budget sessions 
for the fiscal year 2023-24.  Noting that the committee highly recommends that the artists selling art from the 
CAC building/gallery should pay a commission to offset the costs.  Motion carried. 
 
Motion by Sanders/McCauley to approve.  Motion carried unanimously.  
 
F.2   Request to Set Meeting Dates for the General Fund Budget Sessions: Dates to begin discussion.  
First meeting will be 2/15/2023 at 3:00.   

 
F.3   Recommendation from the Colonial Arts Center Board to Direct City Attorney to draft 
Agreement to Partner with a Local 501(c)(3) Organization to Accept Donations on behalf of 
the CAC: The CAC has reached out to a couple organizations who say that they will help.  Some 
grants need a 501c3 to be the fiscal entity in order to reward grants.   
 
Sanders/Ryland make motion to wait to draft agreement pending further discussion.  Motion 
carries.   
 
F.4   Management of The Event Center at Brushy Fork: The UCCVB is no longer able to operate 
the Event Center at Brushy Fork.  There are rules that the UCCVB must follow decreeing the amount 
of their budget that is spent on various items.  By relinquishing the management of The Event 
Center, the budget will fall into line.  The City of Buckhannon has the lease with armory and the 
agreement for paying 17% of the utility and maintenance costs.  The Army National Guard would 
have to release our obligation of utilities, and City Attorney O’Neill does not think they would be 
willing to take over the USDA loan.  Mr. Rylands believes we need to look into costs first before we 
decide.  It does not have to pay for itself, but we have to be fiscally responsible.  Mr. Sanders states 
that we have to honor any contracts that are already signed and thinks we should meet with the 
Guard as soon as possible.  Laura Meadows, UCCVB director, states that it is a service that is offered.  
Mr. Sanders thanked her for her service as March 31st is her last day.  Mayor Skinner will reach out 
to the Guard to schedule a meeting and requests that Ms. Meadows returns for the last meeting in 
March.    
 

F.5   Public Survey for Emergency Services Study: City/County jointly hired Dr. Jeff Harvey to complete 
survey.  Please see the BUES study update.  No action – just discussion.  
 

BUCKHANNON-UPSHUR EMERGENCY SERVICES STUDY 
02/02/2023 STATUS UPDATE 

 
Completed Tasks 

 “Road show” items 

 Generated and reviewed survey for public participation (discussed below) 

 Reviewed numerous standards/metrics documents and compiled those into a framework organized by 

the USDHS/FEMA core capabilities (discussed below) 



 Resource information (less training) for fire departments received (thanks to the UCDHSEM for 

sharing the information) 

 
Tasks Currently Ongoing 

 Providing/discussing/obtaining resource inventory data sheets for law enforcement, EMS, and public 

works entities 

 Conducting follow-up interviews with non-traditional partners (e.g., non-profits, faith-based etc.) 

regarding their resource availabilities 

 Reviewing and evaluating call volume and response time data (as available) 

 Updating core capability “narrative” as we receive data; creating a working list of findings (also as we 

receive and consider data) 

 
Upcoming Tasks 

 Obtain outstanding resource inventory data (as available) 

 Finalize core capability “narrative” 

 Finalize list of recommendations and other considerations 

 
Discussion 
In early January, we met with Tabatha Perry and Randy Sanders to re-group on the project. We realize 

the project has been delayed, and the meeting was a means of (a) kick starting the momentum on the 

project, (b) establishing a process for accountability to ensure it doesn’t fall behind again, and (c) an 

opportunity to discuss revised invoicing for the project. 

Creating a “standards” document to enable an objective examination of our capabilities was more 

difficult than anticipated. Many of the standards that exist within emergency services are, more 

accurately, recommendations. Regulation-driven standards are either few and far between or 

establish a minimum capability. As an example, West Virginia Code sets forth that counties shall have 

an emergency management position, but the expectations of what that position should do are not 

outlined in code. There are professional organizations, grant programs, etc. that prescribe actions, but 

those are tied to the mission of those organizations or the intent of the funding. For other emergency 

services entities, there are organizations and “standards” (e.g., NFPA for the fire service, CALEA for law 

enforcement, the Commission on Accreditation of Ambulance Services [CAAS] for EMS agencies, etc.) 

that are excellent outlines, but they do not appear in code in the traditional sense.  

 

Our efforts to create a standards document for the study have tried to account for this by identifying 

the minimum regulatory requirement we can find and then identifying additional best practices on top 

of that. Though this effort is not the sole reason the project has been delayed, it did require more time 

than we anticipated. 

 

Since our status meeting in early January, we have started to receive resource inventory data that will 

help us compare what is available locally to the standards document that we created. As we collect the 

inventory information, we’ll be talking about the responses with our agencies to fill in any gaps, ensure 

we are reading the data correctly, etc. We have conducted interviews with other communities (in and 

out of West Virginia) to discuss how they have addressed some of the challenges we are facing. 

 



We are also in a position to collect feedback from the general public via an online survey. The survey is 

intentionally brief, and we’re interested in our residents’ concerns (as it relates to potential 

emergencies) as well as their opinions on what our critical challenges are. 

 
F.6   Approval Resolution 2023-02 General Fund Budget Revision #4 FY 2022/23: Amberle 
Jenkins provided the following overview of the 2023-02 General Fund Budget Revision #4 FY 
2022/23 request:  The city received a grant for $100,000 that will be used to raze buildings.  We 
will need to add $22,700 to budget: RE: $20,000 additional to Strawberry Festival, $2,000 to ART 
26201, and $700 to the Grinch Festival in December.  Recorder Sanders said we need to be aware of 
the organizations needs each year and not just automatically provided the same dollar amounts 
from year to year. Mr. McCauley cautions that we must be sure that everyone is held to the same 
standards.   
 
McCauley/Rylands make a motion to approve.   
Call for Resolution: 
Bucklew: Yes 
McCauley: Yes 
Rylands: Yes 
Skinner: Yes 
Sanders: Yes 
Resolution carried unanimously.  
 

 



 

 
 

G. Comments and Announcements: 
 
           G.1   Pamela Bucklew: Mrs. Bucklew reported that she attended the first meeting of the Parks and 

Recreation Advisory Board.  It was a good meeting with lots of good discussions and ideas such as a 
pollinator’s garden.  She is glad to be serving on it.   

 
           G.2   David McCauley: Mr. McCauley reminded the Council that there are property matters that need 

attended to.  He provided kudos to Laura Meadows for her work.  
 
           G.3   Jack Reger: Mr. Reger was absent – May Skinner asked that we keep him in our prayers.  
 
           G.4   David Thomas: Mr. Thomas was absent due to some scheduled travel. 
  
           G.5   CJ Rylands: Mr. Rylands is concerned because of an uptick in transients.  He found a man in a top 

floor apartment that they are renovating.  Becky Westfall of Just Cuttin’ Up Hair Salon was at work 
early in the morning, and a man tried to break into her salon.  She called 9-1-1, but received no 
response.  Mr. Rylands states that the lack of response also needs to be followed up on. 

 
         G.6   Randall Sanders: Mr. Sanders reminded everyone of the Opera House Elimination Dinner that 

supports both WAMSB and Create Buckhannon.  All profits will be split 50/50 between the two 
entities.  It is an international themed event.  
 

H. Mayor’s Comments and Announcements: Mayor Skinner stated that pepperoni rolls and doughnuts are 
coming back!  There is a ribbon cutting at the Donut Spot at 3:00 on Friday, 2/3/23.  The City Council 
meeting scheduled for 3/16/23 will need to be moved to 3/14/23 due to the Chambers of Commerce 



Awards Dinner on 3/16/23 at the Brushy Fork Event Center.  He asks that everyone support the Polar 
Plunge benefiting UC Special Olympics next weekend, and he thanked everyone for a good meeting.  

 
I.     Adjournment: Meeting adjourned at 8:49.   
 

                  Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                          ______________________________________________ 
 
        City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                               ______________________________________________ 

 


